Departmental Reports: Supplemental Information
Institution: College of New Caledonia 

George Davison, April 25, 2008

Though enrolments have continued to decline in UT courses, while Trades and Health Sciences boom, there was no hint of what cuts were coming. The College said last fall at the Standing Committee on Finance that it was being underfunded, and unless something changed, there would be cuts to programs. But they also said that the Ministry was telling Colleges they could expect more money. It was not until February 1 that a projected $1.1 million deficit was announced. 

At the February 22 Board meeting, various presentations were made in the private session with alternatives to program cuts. None of these were accepted; Education Council has been avoided; and the decision to cut programs and disciplines was made. The Faculty Association, of which I am President, was told the following Monday about the plan to cut 23 FT positions in faculty, support and admin. The areas “suspended” were Forest Resource Technology, four programs for students with disabilities, all the Athletics programs, disciplines of History and Geography, 2 CTC programs (Hospitality and Culinary Arts), Business the Next Generation, and the Northern Outdoor Recreation and Ecotourism program (in Valemount). We don’t cut any more – we suspend – but no suspended program has yet come back. 14 faculty, 7 PPWC and 2 admin positions would be eliminated. The budget was to be finalized at the next Board meeting (March 28), though that was pushed back to April 18 because budget letters were supposed to arrive in mid-April. 

Notices were handed out over the next couple of weeks, and then the college held a press conference to announce publicly what they were cutting/suspending. Then senior admin went on spring break holidays. Nothing happened for 6 weeks.

At last Friday’s meeting, affected groups were invited to the private board meeting. The major of Valemount led off (supplemented later by grads of the NORE program), talking about the direct impact of $575,000 to their community. Several students with disabilities, parents and community reps emphasized the value of their programs. The PPWC focused on the value of the programs/disciplines cut, and the cost to government if disabled students lost their programming at the college (no other agency in PG or Quesnel region offers these programs). On behalf of the Faculty Association, I presented alternatives/suggestions involving an administrative and service reorganization, arguing that our admin and marketing departments were much too large for an institution our size, and that programs should have been the last areas looked at for cuts. Thanks to the Academic Workers’ Union at NWCC, I also suggested guaranteed core course offerings for UT and Business. After two hours of being talked at, the Board retired for a 3-hour in-camera meeting and opened the doors for the public meeting at 2. About 70 staff, students, members of the public and media were there, packing a boardroom that was designed for an audience of 20. No-one was allowed to speak, though there were many interjections.  

A new plan to restore and renew Forestry was tentatively agreed on; $54,000 was found to fund one more year of the NORE program; but disabled students will have to wait for some undetermined community planning process to bring something back for the fall of 2009. Nothing else was mentioned. It was a pretty shameful meeting.

At a twice-postponed layoff meeting today, the College said it was planning to bring 1 history and 1 geography course back each term, but the HR Manager who conveyed this news said that the courses would be World History. I pointed out that most of our students take the Canadian survey – we have 3 sections now versus 1 for World History – and he said he’d take this under advisement. Despite the forestry plan, the College won’t rescind two layoffs in that area until they have dollar commitments for the 2009-10 program. The College is also setting a much higher standard than ever for assigning available work or bumping. The struggle continues.  

Institution: College of the Rockies

For Teaching Load:  See Other Relevant Information below.

For Course Offerings:  The College of the Rockies has reduced sections in history (2 in total) and in the University Studies (23 in total). 

For Departmental Administration:  COTR has a Dean and Department Head for University Studies.  The faculty report to the dean for some concerns and the department head for others. The full time release for the University Studies Department Head remains in its pilot project stage.  Though one review was completed, results were not shared until relatively recently and the administration has told the Faculty Association it will not engage in any dialogue at this time about the arrangement.

For Electronic Courses, Target Audience:  The effort to move toward using online courses to meet the needs of its students from regional campuses has been suspended for history.  No online courses were scheduled.  Two online courses are being prepped for HIST 201 Pre-Confederation Canada and HIST 202 Post-Confederation Canada.

For Other Relevant Information:  My position with COTR was reduced to 60% in October.  A grievance was filed over procedures surrounding the workload reduction.  It went through all levels here at the College and was headed to arbitration.  However, a compromise was reached with the assistance of a Labour Board Settlement Officer.  The resolution saw me compensated for the lost 40% workload,  restored to 100% workload, and provided with online course preparation work.
Institution: Corpus Christi College

Department Home Page Address: www.corpuschristi.ca
Email Contacts and Addresses: Dr Niall Christie (niallchristie@yahoo.com) and Dr David Sylvester (dsylvest@interchange.ubc.ca)

 

New Appointments: Ms Emily Varto (Classical Studies, sessional, part-time)

Anticipated Hirings: Commitment to hire full-time when enrolment permits

 

Teaching Loads (sections per year x contact hours per week): 7 x 3 (full-time) or 1-4 x 3 (part-time)
Registrations: Figures include both History (HIST) courses and relevant Classical Studies (CLST), Fine Arts (FINA), Film (FILM) and Philosophy (PHIL) courses. Total registrations for HIST courses only are 29 (Fall) and 35 (Winter).

Institution: Kwantlen University College 

Sessional Instructors: Michael Lanthier joined the department for a full year Ed Leave replacement position; Elizabeth Jordan completed an ed leave replacement in Fall '07

Alex Popovich on leave until January '08; Frank Abbott on leave September '07 to September '08

Anticipated hiring: September 2009 (military history), to support the implementation of Kwantlen's proposed BA (History) Degree - pending sufficient enrolment 

New Courses Developed: Tokugawa Japan, Modern Japan, Pacific in WWII, British Home Front in WWII, Terrorism in the Twentieth Century, Sages and Statecraft, China and the West, The Samurai, American Experience in Vietnam

Institution: Langara College

The major issues affecting our department have been the following:

1. Declining enrolments, especially in Canadian history

This trend became apparent in the fall of 2005 and has been a constant since then. For example, we were able to offer 13 sections of the Canadian survey courses plus B.C. history in fall of 2004 and spring of 2005 and fill the classes. In fall of 2007 and spring of 2008, however, we offered only 9 sections of the same courses, and had only enough students to fill the equivalent of 7 full sections. We are responding to this situation by developing a couple of new Canadian history courses for next year. Specialized, second-year courses (such as Medieval and Cold War) have also suffered from small classes.

2. Retirement of one faculty member

Barrie Brill, our Medievalist, announced his retirement effective July of 2008. Unfortunately, Barrie became ill in early February and so has been unable to teach this semester. Happily, he is recovering nicely now.

3. Budget constraints

The government’s sudden decision to under-fund post-secondary education has meant that the college administration is unprepared at this time to appoint new faculty. The implications for us have been that, while the department had determined to allot Barrie’s sections to two long-standing sessional instructors, the college will not agree at this time to make that work ongoing in nature. Thus far, though, we have not been required to cut any of our courses.

4. New course

One of our sessional instructors, Craig Keating, has developed a new course (History 2260 – Environmental History) that will be offered for the first time this summer as part of an initiative called the Langara Environment Institute. It is a program that offers students a “multidisciplinary approach to the study of the environment” through courses in History, Geography, and English. 

Submittted by Wendie Nelson,

Department chair

April 2, 2008

Institution: Northwest Community College
History Articulation Report, 2007-2008


The University Credit program is in year 2 of a 3-year Guaranteed Core Course plan.  On the Terrace campus, 2 first-year Canadian History courses are guaranteed to run, as are 2 second-year History courses (rotating).  Although our student numbers are not what they were five years ago, this plan seems to have had a stabilizing effect.  At the low end, we had 8 students enrolled in first-year Canadian History at the Prince Rupert campus, and at our high end we had 19 students enrolled in second-year German History in Terrace and 25 enrolled in second-year Soviet History in PR.


As part of an anticipated Associate Arts in First Nations Studies, the half-time Smithers faculty member will develop a new online course offering of History 209.

Because the college as a whole is expanding in the Ministry’s “targeted” areas we are not as affected by the reduced funding.  We don’t anticipate lay-offs or reductions this year, but will have to come up with another 3-year plan if we hope to avoid them next year.


I also have a question.  I was speaking to a high school History teacher and he was wondering if he should advise his History 12 students to take the optional History 12 Provincial exam.  Is this a requirement for admission to the History program at your institution?  

